Faculty Senate

Friday, November 18, 2005

Members Present: P. Anderson, Sandy Baker, Steve Baker, R. Barton, S. Bentley, D. Borino, J. Cox, 
T. Crum, F. Daniels, K. Dannehl, T. Delong, D. Bolinder, X. Du, D. Ellefsen, B. Elliott, D. Elmore, 
J. Emerson, H. Estes, L. Frazier,  G. Goicoechea,  G. Heberer,  D. Hiles, T. Howell, C. Hyslop, J. King,
P. Klem, K. Laxalt, J. Licht,  K. Martin, L. McCarty,  K. Miller,  J. Moore, K. Mowrey, M. Myrhow, 
J. Newman, E. Nickel, M. Puccinelli, C. Pyatt, J. Rice, J. Rosenthal, S. Sanders, K. Schwandt, J. Shaw, 

S. Sibert, P. Smith, S.Thomson, L. Uhlenkott, B. Wallace, L. Walsh, P. Warren
Pahrump Site Visit Report: Ed Nickel and Mike Myhow 

 It was an interesting trip visiting a truly unique community (30,000 people live in the valley approximately 300 square miles in area. Pahrump is not an incorporated city or a town. The only Nye County presence is the Sheriff.)

Ed described the High Tech Center building as being very similar to the technical building we have in Elko. The high school is located twenty-five feet from the back door, and there is a lot of activity at the Center which was built on school district property. Their daytime schedule revolves around the high school schedule as Nye County utilizes the IAV and the college facilities for dual-credit courses which generates about one-third of the total (200) FTE, which based on the population in Nye County is actually extremely low.  However, several people expressed interest in having programs and want to take courses if GBC will offer more opportunities than they were offered by CCSN. Ed felt that if GBC went into this community with the philosophy of providing programs as we have in our current remote sites, the enrollment in Pahrump would quadruple in the next two years. The lack of FTE is a directly related to lack of programs as opposed to capacity issues and lack of IAV rooms in his opinion. There are plans for three additional IAV rooms to be operational. It appeared to some that the school district runs the schedule and would be resistant to changing to our schedule. The reluctance of adults to attend class with high school students for one hour a day, five days a week could be one issue why adult enrollment is so low. A traditional college schedule for the adults could rectify this situation while maintaining the schedule for the high school advised Mike Myrhow.

A new hospital is opening in January, and the community wants a nursing program now.  Ed said the community was advised that this was not realistic as it would take four to five years before it could be offered. The people involved in this discussion were comfortable with this time-frame.

 The consensus from the visit is that this is a marvelous opportunity, and it is worth a “try.”  The GBC staff has the potential to do good work for this community and build FTE for GBC. On the other hand, GBC has the potential to fail if it does not supply this community as it has done in Winnemucca and Ely. Currently CCSN does not offer a full set of classes that will lead to a degree. Students must drive to Las Vegas (over an hour away) to complete their degrees. Our perceived attitude will determine the success of working with the staff, faculty and community.

The lack of science labs is an issue but not a major problem as there is a room with the proper plumbing in place which could be returned with a little remodeling to a science lab.  There is a CNA program utilizing the room currently. There is a local movement lobbying with senatorial support to acquire 280 acres from the BLM for a college campus site (approximately 10 to 15 minutes away from the current location of the campus) to build appropriate facilities for science classes. Faculty expressed concerns over the funding for scientific equipment.  Computer, IAV, WebCT, Internet servers, and library licensing and logistics issues were also discussed as acquisition of Pahrump would affect this campus dramatically. Revenues generated from Pahrump’s FTE could be used to offset these expenses. Vice-president Diekhans is examining these potential fiscal encumbrances and will be available to answer these concerns at the next Full Senate meeting in December if the Regents approve the alliance.

When asked if there was any instructional opportunity that could come from Pahrump and be utilized by GBC existing sites, Mr. Nickel advised that Cisco (a high-end internet computer network program) classes could be offered from Pahrump to other campus sites interactively. Other talented faculty from Pahrump could be an asset to our existing programs and augment our course offerings with instruction initiating in Pahrump.

There is a strong (35-40) adjunct faculty program in Pahrump with most instructors possessing a Master’s or PhD.  They are building their own program because CCSN is not doing anything for them. Continuing Education, Community Service and Recreation and Physical Education courses are not priorities at this time. Adjunct faculty compensation is at higher rate than the GBC schedule, which will be another issue to be addressed.

Faculty discussed the direction of community growth, the lack of a master plan for development, and the infrastructure that will be needed for the continued growth of Pahrump as indicated by developers planning another 10,000 housing units constructed over the next five years.  


The level of community support is illustrated by a 1.5 million dollar account funded by the county commission and citizen contributions.  There are in-kind offers ($500,000) for infrastructure assistance to this facility if the college would build there.  There was talk of establishing a Foundation in Pahrump or using the Foundation at CCSN. Due to trust issues the community had with CCSN, this was not achieved or desired. There were additional concerns over the reaction of the local Foundation and the impact on future funding that may result if the Foundation was not in favor of acquiring Pahrump. Ed commented that Pahrump had its own revenue stream and would not be taking money from this campus.

Faculty expressed concerns over developing Pahrump to be their own college as they grow into a larger facility than the Elko main campus.  It was brought to the attention of the Senate that some organization in the system will take care of Pahrump – GBC has an opportunity to be that institution. Of course there are concerns and a huge amount of work … it would be the same for anyone, but we can deal with these challenges creatively.  Elko and the campus here may change in the next five to ten years, where GBC may wish to release Pahrump to be its own institution.  The process of developing an institution will take several years, so this will not be a short-term project for GBC. The legislature is not in favor of adding more colleges to the system at this time. 

The Regents will be considering this issue at the next meeting (December 1 and 2). Regent Dorothy Gallagher addressed interested faculty and staff November 4, 2005 in the High Tech Center to answer questions about the impact Pahrump would have on GBC.  At that time, she expressed her desire to have support from faculty and staff to bring to the Board of Regents meeting.  Chair Uhlenkott wanted to know if faculty felt ready to give their position to Regent Gallagher. If taking on the responsibility for the Pahrump campus was opposed by the faculty, Regent Gallagher would not force the issue. She also assured the parties present that if this action is approved by the Board of Regents, GBC would be afforded six months to do a feasibility study and could bow out of the process if we felt it would be less than successful.
   
Faculty wanted more information before making a hasty decision.  When asked about the support from the other Regents for this venture, Ed reported that “the votes are there.”  There was further discussion on fiscal details, Memos of Understanding, GBC’s current FTE situation and Pahrump’s initiation of this request to release them from a sister institution.  There was not a sense of resistance to the idea, so senate felt that they could vote to approve of the concept.  This action item will be addressed in the Senate Chair Report.
Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 2:09 p.m.  Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum.  

           One verbal and three written proxies were recorded.

I. 
Approval of the Minutes: The October 21, 2005 Minutes were approved unanimously.
II. 
Senate Chair Report:

 Administrative Oversight of the Pahrump Valley Campus.  Action 

Chair Uhlenkott opened her report with a request for a vote. After input from the floor, the following 
passage was made into a motion:


“The GBC Senate supports the concept of administrative oversight of the Pahrump Valley 

Campus by Great Basin College. 



 The support is contingent upon the establishment of Memos of Understanding between 


CCSN, Nye County, the Nye County School District, and other organizations in the region.



The Senate further requests that the fiscal impacts of taking on the Pahrump Valley Campus 

be studied and reported.”

 
Motion carried with one (1) opposed and five (5) abstaining from the vote.

Summertime Advising – Information only

 Lynn Mahlberg has requested faculty to assist with the volume of students (522 last year) that come 
to the campus to be advised from May through August.  President’s Council discussed the possibility 
of offering a certain number of plus days to be divided among B contract faculty who would be 
willing to do this for either half or whole days (seven hours) in the Admissions, Advising and Career 
Center.  Compensation will be computed either by mid-point salary ranges with everyone being  paid   
the same hourly rate, or each faculty/advisor would be compensated differently, depending on their 
base salary. This will be strictly voluntary.  

Increase in sick days: Information only


Sick days for those on professional contracts will be increased by two days per month beginning in 
January 2006.  The twenty-four extra sick days annually will be used first and any unused will not 
rollover. Vice-President Diekhans will explain the compensation and other details when he comes 
in 
December. 


Secretary Turnover- Information only

Annie Ulrich has now assumed all the duties of faculty senate secretary.  Chair Uhlenkott wanted to 
thank Chris Mitchell on behalf of the senate for all the work she did in previous years.


Resolution on Domestic Partner Benefits

Chair Uhlenkott explained that the Board of Regents is not permitted to decide and offer health 
benefits.  It is a legislative action.  The proposal is what institutions can offer: Grant-In-Aid, family 
medical leave and sick leave and insurances that can be purchased by the employees.  Vice-President 
Diekhans said that the most this should add onto the GBC annual budget would be about $3,500.00

WNCC and GBC are the only senates that did not vote on this motion originated by the Nevada  
Human Resources Advisory Committee.  It was approved by UNR, UNLV, DRI, TMCC, and CCSN


After discussion regarding clarification of the definitions of a bona fide domestic partner, the 
following motion was made:


“The Faculty Senate urges GBC administration and the Board of Regents to support the 


following for the NSHE system:


That all benefits and privileges offered to spouses and dependents of eligible employees 


(faculty, 
administrative, professional and service personnel), including but not limited to 


health insurance, 
COBRA and life insurance, be offered on identical terms to eligible 


employees’ bona fide domestic partners, both same and opposite gender, and to their 


dependents.”


A roll vote was conducted – Twenty–Eight (28) Yea – Ten (10) Nay - Two (2) Abstain.  Motion 
carried.
III. Committee Reports:

A. Academic Standards –Information Only
 
The Committee is still in discussion to reduce the amount of credits required to graduate 
with honors.
B. Adjunct Faculty – No report
C. Assessment Committee – No report
D. Budget and Facilities – Action

Equipment Request forms and coversheets were distributed and reviewed. Equipment does 
include computers. Recommendations for change included adding the date of the request to 
the form.  Procedures were explained with the directive to have the request to the 
Controller’s Office no later than December 23, 2005.  After review from the Committee, 
the recommendations will be forwarded to President’s Council.  Faculty and staff will be 
notified by February 15, 2006.  Approved equipment orders are to be completed by 

March 31, 2006.

The motion to accept the Equipment Request form was approved unanimously.
E. Bylaws – No report (in interest of time)
F. Compensation and Benefits – No report (in the interest of time)
G. Curriculum and Articulation – Action

The committee requested a vote to approve ELM 130 – Low Voltage Systems II,

SUR 330 – Introduction to Least Squares Adjustment, Math 333 – Number Theory for 
Secondary School Teachers.  All were approved by committee with minor revisions.


Nine mining courses have been tabled.  A motion was made to approve the new courses. 
Motion approved unanimously.

H. Department Chairs – Information Only

Chair Uhlenkott advised that the report is the Department Chairs Meeting Minutes that 
reflected the conversation with Dorothy Gallagher on November 4, 2005 regarding 
Pahrump. The chairman of the committee was not in attendance.  
I. Distance Education – No report
J. Faculty and Administrative Evaluation – Information Only

1.  The current Student Evaluation form that was approved by Faculty Senate will be 

      used this semester and spring of 2006. A request was made to make recommended 
    
      changes to the committee.

2.  The Checklist/Observation Guide for Faculty Evaluation has been drafted and will test 
     informally with some of the committee members before bringing it to Faculty Senate for    
     approval.
K. Library – No report
L. Personnel – Information only

1.  Jo Dean, Nursing and Mary Doucette, Radiology will start January 2006. 

 
2.  The GIS/CADD position has four applicants, interviews in progress.

3.  Electrical – had no qualified applicants.

4.  Social Work – a candidate was on campus this week, another will be interviewed. 

M.   Student Relations – No report
IV. Four Year Committee Reports:

A. Bachelor of Applied Science – No report
B. Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – Report

1.  Social Work 311 is offered as social science elective for students in the program

2.  The handbooks are out.
C. Bachelor of Science in Nursing – Report

 Site visits are scheduled for Battle Mountain, Winnemucca, and Ely in December to talk 
about the BSN and other programs.
D.   Bachelor of Social Work – No report
E.   Elementary and Secondary Education – Report
       
Any department that has secondary education content areas, contact Season Lampert, 
Administrative Assistant for the Education Department if you are looking for materials to 
enhance your classes for the education students.  There is funding available to acquire 
library materials for you.
VI. Unfinished Business:

VII. New Business:

VIII. Informational Items:


1.  Lisa Heise was not available as scheduled on the agenda.  She will speak to Faculty Senate in 
   
     December.


2.  Grants – Jeanne Rosenthal


  Jeanne reminded the faculty that she was available as a resource to search for grants.  She has been 
  working with the President’s Council to fine-tune some policies and procedures of a project 

  initiation process to facilitate the communication lines. Every grant should have a principal 
 
  investigator, who will be responsible to assist in the grant process and will also act as the 
 
  coordinator of the grant if it is awarded. Your idea should go through a Department Chair or 
 
  appropriate supervisor.  The next step is to discuss the idea with the appropriate Vice-President.  It 
  would then be appropriate to pull together a one page summary that tells what the project is about; 
  include the goals and objectives of the project; have an overview of the types of activities, value 

  and contribution to the college, and an estimated budget.  The Vice-President will evaluate the 

  project with you against a “Go, No Go” worksheet form to check the funding source and the 
 
  project.  The Vice-president will bring your project request to President’s Council for approval to 
  proceed.  These documents will be e-mailed to all faculty members.  Eventually there will be a  

 Grant Page on the Web-site that will include information and grant sources available.
           3.  Risk Management – Pat Anderson

        
 John Hansen from the System’s Risk Manager’s office has put together a program in 

 
 conjunction with the National Safety Council for licensing throughout the system that is mandatory 
for any employee operating a state vehicle.  Although any employee who drives as part of their job 
must participate in the training by the end of May 2007, it will be available to all employees as there 
may be a reduction benefit on insurance premiums if you complete this course.  The training is 
provided through a self-paced, internet-based program that takes approximately four hours to 
complete and is free. We are at risk more than most, based on the amount of travel required between 
our campus locations. Pat has already reserved some slots for those who use GBC vehicles, 
including SGA officers.
      4.
The GBC Holiday Party is on December 9, so there will be no refreshments served at the next 
senate meeting.

IX. Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 2:59 p.m.
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